
LOCAL PLAN LEADERSHIP GROUP held at COUNCIL CHAMBER - 
COUNCIL OFFICES, LONDON ROAD, SAFFRON WALDEN, CB11 4ER, on 
WEDNESDAY, 4 OCTOBER 2023 at 7.00 pm

Present: Councillor G Bagnall (Chair)
Councillors C Criscione, J Evans, R Freeman, R Gooding, 
R Pavitt (Vice-Chair), N Reeve and M Tayler

Officers in 
attendance:

Also 
Present:

S Harrison (Principal Transport Infrastructure Planner), P Heath 
(Principal Policy Officer), D Hermitage (Strategic Director of 
Planning), P Holt (Chief Executive), A Maxted (Interim Planning 
Policy Manager), C Shanley-Grozavu (Democratic Services 
Officer) and C Welham (Planning Policy Officer) 

Councillor P Lees (Leader of the Council) 

6   PUBLIC SPEAKING 

The following individuals addressed the meeting. Copies of their statements 
have been appended to the minutes.

Pascale Muir
Councillor Mark Coletta
William Critchley
Dr Jean Johnson
Councillor Jane Gray (on behalf of Ashdon Neighbourhood Plan)
Claire Russell
Allison Evans
Councillor Maggie Sutton (on behalf of Takeley Parish Council and 
Little Canfield Parish Council)
Councillor Geoffrey Sell (on behalf of the Liberal Democrat Group)

A number of written statements had also been received, and circulated to the 
members prior to the start of the meeting:

Val Waring
Councillors Judy Emanuel and Neil Hargreaves
David Rutter
Mike Marriage (on behalf of Stop the Warish Hall Development Group)

Councillor Gooding arrived at 19:07

7   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Apologies for absence were received by Councillor Loughlin. 

Apologies for lateness were received by Councillor Gooding. 



There were no declarations of interest.

8   MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved as a correct record.

9   DRAFT UTTLESFORD LOCAL PLAN 2021 - 2041 (REGULATION 18) 
CONSULTATION 

The Interim Planning Policy Manager gave a presentation on the Draft Uttlesford 
Local Plan 2021 - 2041 (Regulation 18) Consultation. 

The Chair provided introductory remarks and said that he recognised that the 
decision before members would be the most difficult made to date. Furthermore, 
whatever the choice, it would not be popular with everyone. He explained that 
the Local Plan needed to be right for both current and future residents, and it 
was important not to compromise the benefits of one of these group for the 
other. 

He invited members in turn to ask their questions of clarification, and the 
following responses were provided by officers:

The documentation before the LPLG was a working draft and further 
evidence would be added before both Cabinet and Full Council met to 
review it. Officers had endeavoured to allow both members and the public 
to see as much as possible, as early as possible. 
The Regulation 19 Local Plan would be substantially better and different 
than the current Regulation 18 draft Local Plan, as the consultation would 
allow officers to refine the Plan by incorporating the feedback received 
from community engagement.  
There would be an approximate six-month gap between the publication of 
the Regulation 19 Local Plan and the submission to the Secretary of 
State, as officers were required to process and format potentially 
thousands of consultation comments, as well as provide the Council’s 
response to each topic area. This would ultimately produce a report which 
would assist the Planning Inspector with their consideration of the Plan at 
the examination stage. 
The timetable for producing the Local Plan was tight with little room for 
manoeuvre. However, officers were confident that it was achievable. 
The Local Plan needed to demonstrate that the infrastructure policies 
were deliverable as well as complaint with the expectations of what could 
and would be delivered by developers. For example, there was evidence 
to suggest that a link road between Thaxted Road and Radwinter Road in 
Saffron Walden would have a positive impact on the town, and it would be 
expected to be built by a developer as an estate road through their site. 
The housing allocations were calculated alongside existing completions 
and commitments up to 1st April 2023. Given that there had been more 
housing granted after this period, officers anticipated an adjustment in the 
numbers for Regulation 19, with a likely reduction to the housing 
allocation. 



There was also flexibility at the current stage of the Local Plan process for 
members to make a change in direction, in regard to site allocation, and 
this would not be prevented by any Planning process. 
The distribution of non-strategic housing allocations in settlements 
classified as “Large Villages” in the Settlement Hierarchy could be done 
so through Neighbourhood Plans. If a village were to adopt a 
Neighbourhood Plan, then they could control where their residual 
requirements would be places, and it would be no longer the responsibility 
of the Local Plan to allocate and deliver these. 
Following the adoption of the Local Plan, the Director of Planning would 
commence work on developing proposals for a Community Infrastructure 
Levy (CIL). This would offer more investment and flexibility than was 
currently received through standard S106 agreement, as well as allow 
officers to develop infrastructure where it needed to be most. 
As defined in paragraph 48 of the NPPF, Local Planning authorities may 
give weight to relevant policies in emerging plans according to the stage 
of preparation. In theory, the more advanced its preparation, the greater 
the weight that may be given; although the current Plan held no weight at 
the current time as it had yet to go out to the first stage of consultation.

Members discussed the draft documentation and concerns were raised 
regarding the evidence base. It was highlighted that some evidence, such as the 
transport studies, appeared to be inaccurate and an opportunity had been 
missed in the development of the draft Plan where members could review the 
evidence and input their local knowledge. In addition, further concerns were 
raised that the Group were recommending a draft Plan to Cabinet without seeing 
the full suite of documents which justified the decisions made, particularly around 
site allocations. It was noted that, whilst some of the evidence was not currently 
in the public domain, the LPLG had seen most of it at recent workshops. 

Further discussions around the role of the LPLG in the production of the Plan 
were also had. The Chair said that the LPLG had not been consulted on 
alternative options or given the chance to integrate the rationale behind the 
decisions which they had been presented with; rather, they had been blindly 
supporting the work of officers. In response, Councillor Evans reminded the 
meeting that members were not professional planners and needed to rely on the 
quality of material assembled by the officers. Whilst the evidence base was 
currently incomplete, there was still sufficient evidence provided in the papers to 
feel reasonably confident that the work to date was adequate enough to move 
forward to Cabinet and Council for their critical review. 

Councillor Pavitt highlighted that without a Local Plan, it was likely that the sites 
listed in the documentation would come forward any way, but they would not be 
developed under the control of the emerging policies. He explained that due to 
delays caused by a change of Executive, Covid-19 and staffing levels, officers 
did not have the luxury of time when considering strategic sites. Whilst the 
current draft plan was not perfect, it was a lot more attainable than the 2019 
plan, especially if there was meaningful consultation. 

The meeting was adjourned between 21:00 and 21:05



Following the reconvening of the meeting, the Leader of the Council confirmed 
that the LPLG would continue to meet and work with officers until the submission 
of Regulation 19 for examination. She reminded members that the 
recommendation before members was not to agree or endorse the draft Local 
Plan, but rather to move it forward to Cabinet who would in turn recommend that 
Full Council take a vote on whether it be put out for public consultation.

Members outlined their concerns again in making their decision without a full 
evidence base to inform them and highlighted the need to therefore put trust in 
officers. 

Members also emphasised the importance of a public consultation which would 
receive a meaningful response through clear communication of the proposals 
and by listening to the comments provided. 

The Chair said that whilst there were many policies which created the structure 
for a good plan, he was unable to support it. He said that he did not support the 
erosion of CPZ, especially as this conflicted with Core Policy 12 which sought to 
ensure the rural setting of the airport continued to be protected through the 
implantation of a CPZ. 

He felt that there was a missed opportunity regarding development. Whilst the 
Plan was unable to stop the 7,000 committed development across the district, 
more could have been done with the second half of the housing allocation 
numbers, rather than continuing to add to existing developments. He said the 
current draft felt like a number of smaller plans in a few places and this was not 
master planning. 

Councillor Evans thanked members for their views and said that these would be 
communicated at the upcoming meeting of Cabinet. Whilst additional evidence 
would be made available over the coming weeks, he proposed that an additional 
recommendation be added so that Draft Plan proceeded, subject to full site 
selection data being received before Cabinet. 

The Chief Executive confirmed that the site allocation data would be ready 
before Full Council, but they were not confident that it would be available before 
Cabinet met. 

Councillor Pavitt proposed that the amendment be revised so that the Draft Plan 
proceeded, subject to full site selection data being provided before Full Council. 
This received the consent of the meeting. 

Councillor Reeve proposed the amended recommendation. This was seconded 
by Councillor Freeman. 

RESOLVED: That the LPLG

I. Recommend to Cabinet that the Draft Uttlesford Local Plan 2021 – 2041 
(Regulation 18) document is published for six weeks consultation 3rd 
November 2023 to 15th December 2023. 



II. The above be subject to the full Site Selection data being received by 
members before Full Council.

III. Provide delegated authority for the Director of Planning, in consultation 
with the Portfolio Holder for Planning, Infrastructure and Stansted Airport 
to make any minor corrections prior to consultation, including for 
typographical and formatting purposes.

IV. Note the technical supporting evidence in preparation for publication 
alongside the Draft Uttlesford Local Plan 2021 – 2041 consultation.

The meeting ended 21:21





Submission from Pascale Muir to the Local Plan Leadership Group (4th October 2023)

I felt compelled to come to tonight’s meeting to express my dismay and disappointment with the 
draft Local Plan, from the perspective of the southern end of the district. As we all well know 
Uttlesford has been subjected to a developers’ free-for-all in the absence of a plan. They have taken 
full advantage, predominantly in the southern area around Takeley and Great Dunmow and still have 
many hundreds in the pipeline. 

We residents of Uttlesford have all eagerly awaited the arrival of a substantive plan, expecting fair 
and reasonable growth control to be restored into local hands. However this draft plan promises to 
persist in allocating a disproportionate burden of new homes to those areas which have already had 
to absorb so much, and all to the detriment of our life choices, our natural environment, our wildlife, 
our infrastructure and our daily lives. In truth the outlook for the southern area looks as damaging 
and gloomy as it has been with no plan at all. The disparity of the allocation of sites is shouting loud 
and clear in angry red on the map on page 31 of your public document pack. 

It’s fair to say none of us wants all this housing in our own locality and yes, we all desperately want a 
robust Local Plan in place but it needs to be more equitable and some might see this draft as the 
pursuit of the perceived path of least resistance, if only to get one in place. 

Pascale Muir
Resident of Great Dunmow





Submission from Cllr Mark Coletta to the LPLG
4th October 2023

We eagerly await our new local plan, but regulation 18 strategy urgently needs major 
considerations in order to obtain Takeley councillor and resident buy in, with reference to 
the strategy map commercial areas B,D and residential development Area 8.

The concerns I raise here come directly from consultation with local Parish councils. When I 
mention Takeley from here on in I speak of Takeley inclusively as a Ward. 

Takeley and Great Hallingbury are direct neighbours to Stansted Airport, one of the U.Ks 
busiest airports, Due to the dynamics of a major UK airport we have great comfort in the 
buffer that protects us. I speak of the Countryside Protection Zone created at a time when 
the airport’s through put of 8 million passengers per anumm increased to 25mppa. 

MAG operates at 43mppa today yet our unchanged CPZ is now more important us than ever 
before. Our residents cannot comprehend any reduction or break up of the CPZ, our villages 
must not succumb to coalescence between residents, the airport and commercial 
infrastructure.

It would make more sense to increase the size of the CPZ in line with the airport’s growing 
operations.  Not reducing it exposing our residents to an unhealthy wellbeing and lifestyle.

Our residents are extremely concerned about the proposal of area B to build a gigantic 
industrial development along with Area D right at the most concentrated points of the 
B1256.

Reg 18 quotes area B as having good transport links, 2 buses an hour in each direction, a 
muddy overgrown cycle track to Birchanger, an M11 round about now unnavigable to 
pedestrians, doesn’t equate to good transport amenities.  

A recent planning application just a few hundred meters from the area B was refused by the 
Government’s Planning Inspectorate as a totally inappropriate location for a similar but 
vastly smaller commercial development, due to its overbearing impact on residents, damage 
to local heritage and ecology. 

We are soon to commence another planning committee hearing for a commercial 
redevelopment of Stansted Distribution Centre (Start Hill) for the building of huge 
warehousing just a hundred meters or so from the proposed Area B, this current proposal 
sees gargantuan warehousing and a massive increase in HGV traffic on the B1256.

We have recently welcomed the building of Stansted Northside Industrial complex less than 
1 mile from Area B, securing immense commercial building stock for the future.  The area of 
South Uttlesford already has an abundance of commercial enterprise, forcing commercial 
pressure and traffic congestion on to our residents.



Factoring in Artificial Intelligence, future commercial operations, especially warehousing will 
see a decline in human employment this is a foreseeable trend.  Large scale warehousing 
will be operated by automated technology. The one thing yet to be seen is any reduction in 
HGV movements. 

Intense concerns have been raised regarding the main artery that feeds our villages, the  
B1256 Dunmow Rd, A “country road B road” at breaking point today!

This is a main route in and out of Takeley and yet it is one of neglect, pot holes, road 
defects, overgrown vegetation, speeding hotspots, rat runs, and a HGV superhighway.

Year after year we report into Essex Highways to cut back vegetation and maintain this vital 
link. We are told finances are tight and repairs prioritized. I can see faults and repairs from 
over 3 years logged on their fault tracker.  We cannot keep agreeing to development when 
our main supply route is in crisis. Last week the pedestrian walkway across the M11 Jcn 8 
was removed with no alternative. Cutting off our pedestrian access to Bishops Stortford.

One accident on the M11 sees traffic backing up through Takeley Street. 
Residents on the B1256, Takeley 4 Ashes crossroads and Parsonage Lane are bombarded 
with 400 Elsenham Quarry HGV’s daily pounding through our villages. This only viable route 
remains until 2030.

The B1256 is being abused today it is dotted along its length with listed assets, some just a 
curb stone from the road. Our current road network and infrastructure cannot support the 
commercial development in area B and D on the scales proposed. Our Parish Councils and 
residents strongly oppose these commercial developments. 

We also see the proposal of residential development (Area 8) to be built on another main 
access route of Parsonage road servicing Takeley and surrounding villages. Takeley Ward 
struggles to understand why you would build housing on top of an airport. I can tell you first 
hand that living this distance from one of the Uk’s busiest runways is not for the faint 
hearted, your internal organs resonate as aircraft throttle off to sunnier climbs, along with 
thundering noise, fumes/pollution and increased traffic at the epicentre, this doesn’t equate 
to a sustainable and healthy wellbeing for any new residents. We must insure the buffer 
zone remains around the airport to promote and enhance people’s health and wellbeing.
Logistically our road network cannot support the building of these developments.

I hastily conclude.
South Uttlesford already has an abundance of commercial stock 
Our CPZ in South Uttlesford cannot be compromised, on the contrary it should be increased 
in line with the growth of airport operations. 
The B1256 is at crisis point today it cannot support any increase in traffic movements.
Takeley’s landscape, open characteristics, heritage and ecology are severely impacted with 
the plans proposed by Regulation 18.
The unstoppable onset of AI will see an employment reduction in warehouse operations we 
cannot guarantee additional warehousing will retain future employment.  
Thank You 















Good evening-my name is Jane Gray – I am a member of the Ashdon Neighbourhood Plan Steering 
Group and also an Ashdon Parish councillor.

We strongly object to the draft Local Plan categorising Ashdon as a “Larger Village”.

We welcome that this draft Local Plan recognises the importance of NPs sitting alongside the Local 
Plan and both should be used to inform planning allocations across the district.  However,  the 
categorisation of Ashdon as a “Larger Village” undermines our NP with its detailed Ashdon specific 
policies.   This categorisation means that we might as well tear up our recently completed NP, which 
local residents worked so hard to complete in close collaboration with Uttlesford officers.

A mere nine months ago this Council formally ‘made ’the Ashdon NP part of the statutory 
development plan for Uttlesford. At that meeting the plan was commended for being a detailed, 
well-informed document.

Our NP was evidence-led and the Independent Examiner concluded that it was an exceptionally 
good example of a NP -  seeking to bring forward positive and sustainable development in Ashdon, 
strongly underpinned by community support and engagement, and evidence led.

Where is your evidence to support the classification of Ashdon as a “Larger Village” ?

Councillors, if you look at your own Settlement Hierarchy in the proposed draft Local Plan: 

“Core Policy 3 defines the settlements across Uttlesford into four tiers based on an assessment of 
their population size, the number and range of facilities and services, their characteristics, 
accessibility, local employment opportunities and their functional relationship with their surrounding 
areas. Each tier of settlement has a different strategic role as defined by Core Policy 3.”   (para 4.23 
of draft Local Plan).

The draft Plan states:  “Larger Villages are defined as larger and more sustainable villages that offer a 
wider range of services and are more well connected”.  We fail to see how any of this applies to 
Ashdon, I will explain why.

1.  A‘ Larger Village ’classification completely ignores the unique settlement pattern of Ashdon – it is 
not one village - it has 2 historic cores, Ashdon village and the smaller separate Church End, plus 



other smaller hamlets – eg Water End and Steventon End and the ‘Ashdon ’population is 
dispersed across these different settlements in the Parish. 

2.  Ashdon has very limited facilities.   Although we still have a primary school and a pub, there is no 
shop and the residents have to go into Saffron Walden for doctors, dentists, cash dispensers, library 
and all the other needs of residents.  

3.  Thirdly, we have limited employment opportunities.

4.  Finally, although  Walden is five miles away, there is sparse public transport and the road to 
Walden is winding and hilly and with the traffic nowadays it is certainly not safe for cyclists.  With no 
effective public transport, living in Ashdon, makes residents virtually completely car dependent.  We 
have poor connectivity on minor roads and fast traffic is ever-increasing. 

Much of the main village is historically situated along the River Bourne valley and our professional 
NP Landscape Appraisal rated highly the views and the rural topography.   Building on the upper 
reaches of the river valley and the road entrances was to be deplored and it concluded that large 
single developments would not be appropriate in Ashdon Parish.

We request, as part of this process, that Ashdon be reclassified as a smaller village to more 
appropriately reflect its population, its services and poor connectivity on rural roads, and lack of 
public or other sustainable transport options. There is no evidence to support a “Larger Village” 
classification and we refer you to our very detailed NP for evidence in support of a “Smaller Village” 
classification.

Please do not let this settlement categorisation undermine our very positive NP of Ashdon.  
The classification of Ashdon as a “Larger Village” is at odds with the core policies of the Local Plan on 
sustainable development and will make the Plan ‘unsound’. 

Thank you for your time.











Submission by Allison Evans to the Local Plan Leadership Group (4th October 2023)

I am a local resident of Takeley Street,  and our home has been in the same family since the 1930s. 
Historically Takeley Street was independent from the main village of Takeley,  once being in the Parish 
of Hatfield Broad Oak, until recent boundary changes. Ribbon development has since joined the two, 
and Takeley Street has already lost its identity.  We are a village, not an industrial town, and do not 
have the infrastructure a town would bring.

I can appreciate we have to expect change, but not to the detriment of the area we live. The Airport 
has been our family’s bread-and-butter for three generations, as such I am all for Airport - and Airport 
related development, but this must be in the right locations.  Just because an area of land is a few 
hundred yards from an airfield does not make it right. 

Numerous documents making up the draft Local Plan were actually produced for the previously failed 
plans,  some details are now out of date - including the employment land review. There have been  
some recent amendments, but certain documents have yet to be released. You must ask yourself why 
this is being withheld from public view. 

Details are misleading, for instance - evidence might show the proposed site allocation North of 
Takeley Street as -  ‘adjacent’ to Stansted Airport. On paper this appears ideal, in reality it isn’t. 

It fails to highlight it sits in an enclave completely cut off from the airport by the A120. A developer 
informed residents that the site “won’t affect the village of Takeley, as it will be right turn only to 
junction 8”.  So effectively all site traffic wanting the A120 either East or West bound will still need to 
use junction 8. 

The Junction is running at capacity, as highlighted in the South East ‘Local Enterprise Partnership 
Business Case”.  This one junction is already under enormous pressure, not only being the intersection 
for the M11, but also for the A120, an International Airport, Birchanger Green Services, Ramada Hotel,  
The Days in Hotel, and now the recently approved Stansted North.  

At its junction with a B1256, it also serves local traffic travelling West from Takeley and surrounding 
villages to the local town and schools of Bishops Stortford and beyond. It is the ‘only’ direct route 
West where local traffic can cross the motorway, without the need to travel miles out the way on 
minor roads, in order to get around -  Stansted Airport on the North or Hatfield Forest on the South.  
Those who use the A120 via the airport or Little Canfield must still touch junction 8.

Highway improvements are currently underway,  but they will not reduce the ever increasing volume 
of traffic.  Takeley also takes a significant number of  HGVs which need access to the quarries and 
industrial areas of Elsenham and Henham.  Weight restrictions prevent them taking other routes, such 
as the A120 through the Airport, or Grove Hill in Stansted. 

How will traffic, especially lorries access the site whenever the M11 or A120 are closed - as happens 
often? The infrastructure is simply not there. 

In your document the proposed site stretches for over a mile. We understood half of this site was put 
forward in the Call for sites for 750 plus houses.  So is it to be half and half,  or is it now all proposed to 
be employment. 

Takeley residents are already affected by the Airport and all the associated problems that come with 
it, such as noise, fumes and airport parking etc. We cannot be expected to take the brunt of 
everything when so little is being proposed in other areas. We understood the new A120 constructed 
some 20 years ago was to relieve traffic through Takeley. Little did we know it would open it up as a 
developers charter.





















Additional Written Statements

Val Waring
I have had sight of the proposed local plan and understand that there will be a 
meeting next week sometime and that anyone wishing to make any comments 
regarding the local plan, should do so via this email. 

Unless I am reading this incorrectly, there is some suggestion that an industrial area 
be created in Takeley by the traffic lights at Thremhall Park. I may be mistaken, but 
my understanding is that this is within the CPZ. I am sure everyone is aware that 
only recently the application made to the Planning Inspectorate by FKY Ltd for a 
logistics centre, also within the CPZ was refused, notwithstanding the fact that the 
Applicant argued that the CPZ was out of date. 

Surely if this industrial area goes ahead, we are going to be faced with the same 
logistics issues that we would have had the FKY Ltd application been successful. I 
would almost understand it if there was nowhere else to go, but there is, North Side 
at Stansted being one very good option. 

These roads are simply not designed for heavy good vehicles as they stand, the 
B1256 is already overused, any given day of the week the traffic backs up. 
Presumably any vehicles will come along the B1256 to join the M11 at Junction 8, 
already over capacity. What happens when the M11 roundabout is closed/blocked or 
the M11 at a standstill, a regular occurrence. Will everything head through the 
surrounding villages including Hatfield Broad Oak and Great Hallingbury so they can 
access the M11 at the new junction? We have seen much increase in traffic in these 
villages since the new junction was opened, specifically when there have been 
issues with junction 8, these rural roads are certainly not equipped to take more 
volume of traffic. 

David Rutter
In respect of the draft local plan and the public document pack for 4th October

I would like to submit to the committee that the amends to the CPZ area is not in 
keeping with the councils commitments on climate change and the environment,
And that the following clauses and other similar statements be removed prior to 
public consultation.

"On this basis, it is proposed that the CPZ area is amended to ensure the rural 
setting of the airport continues to be protected, but that the sustainable development 
proposed by the Plan is removed from the areas protected by the 1995 policy."

The CPZ was set up to protect the environment, and the trees and farmland and 
scrubs help to mitigate both the climate aspects and the air and noise pollution from 
the airport.

Any new areas set aside should be on brownfield sites, not green field and the CPZ 
must in all cases be protected and not reduced.”  



Councillors Emanuel and Hargreave
The paragraph highlighted below has been sent to the LP team, it requests that 
flexibility be included in the sites to come forward for Newport in the LP via the 
emerging NhP. This will help to mitigate the risk associated with the fact that the two 
site allocations proposed have been refused at public enquiry on the grounds of 
heritage and landscape harms, they are in close proximity to the motorway and are 
subject to traffic junction capacity issues. We ask that the LPLG endorse our 
request. 

We have evidence to back our concerns that the sites proposed may not be 
deliverable. Not just the inspectors appeal decisions but an independent transport 
report (supplied to the LP team but not considered) that demonstrates that the two 
previous appeal sites (total 224) would take the junction of Wicken Road past its 
functional capacity. The LP proposal for Newport is for 412 and both sites would be 
accessed via the same junction in the historic core of the village. 

The Neighbourhood plan team have been working on a revised NhP (with site 
allocations) for almost a year with the support of planning consultants O’Neill Homer 
and AECOM. Our site assessment process is well advanced and our project plan 
has our public consultation running in November this year. The NhP will be adopted 
prior to the LP and will bring forward allocations equal to or greater than that 
required in the LP. The NhP has identified sites that were not included in the call for 
sites process and have approached the land-owners to assess viability. In addition, 
as of last week a large site in Newport (for 240 dwellings) is now being marketed by 
Savills. This site has constraints, but fewer harms associated with it than either of the 
two included in the LP. 

If the NhP fails to deliver a viable alternative then the LP is still able to come forward 
as proposed, there is no risk to the overall process by offering some flexibility in the 
mid-term. 

The Newport, Quendon and Rickling NhP was adopted in 2021 and has supported 
three very positive schemes for the village totalling 113 dwellings since. It has 
prevented 13 inappropriate development proposals with every appeal decision since 
NhP adoption being dismissed.

Requested Text to be inserted in Regulation 18:

‘The Neighbourhood Plan (NhP) for Newport, Quendon & Rickling has been 
reviewed and the Qualifying Body is bringing forward a replacement NhP that will 
include a housing site allocation policy with the intention of delivering at least the 
number of new homes required in the Local Plan for the key settlement of Newport 
and for the wider NhP area.  The two councils will seek to agree the speediest and 
most effective means of planning for the delivery and co-ordination of those homes 
and any necessary supporting infrastructure in Newport before the respective plans 
are submitted for examination.’

Under Planning Guidance and the NPPF paras 13, 66 and 67, a LPA is required to 
proactively engage with neighbourhood plan-making bodies and to work with 
emerging Neighbourhood Plans.  On request, a housing requirement for the NhP 



area must be provided.  Requests were made by the Newport Quendon & Rickling 
Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group to UDC in June, July and August 2023. 

The Guidance states that a neighbourhood plan ‘should support the delivery of 
strategic policies set out in the local plan or spatial development strategy’. 
Neighbourhood planning - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk) See paras 003, 006 and 102. 

48% of the sites being proposed within the LP have been fully or partially 
dismissed at appeal – that impacts 2,917 dwellings. This proposal may help to 
mitigate the risk of the inspector refusing the draft LP on those grounds.
























































